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WHAT ACTION ARE YOU REQUESTING FROM THE BOARD?  
We are asking the Board to authorize the 2018-19 Long-Range Planning Work Program. 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:  
 

Every year, county Long-Range Planning staff focus on high-priority planning projects that 
have been suggested by staff, other county departments, the Board of Commissioners, 
community groups and members of the public.  On March 12 and March 26, 2018, the 
Planning Commission received public input on the draft recommendation for the 2018-19 
Long-Range Planning work program.  After receiving public input, the Planning Commission 
discussed and developed the attached recommendation.  
 
The process to select projects for 2018-19 began in fall 2017, when the public and county 
departments were invited to submit ideas by Nov. 30, 2017.  This opportunity was publicized 
through news releases, the county’s quarterly newsletter, social media the county website and 
emails. 
 
In December and January, staff evaluated and prioritized the suggested projects, as well as 
any current projects that may carry over to the next year, based on the following criteria: 
 

 Staff and financial resources / efficiency – How much staff time and funds would the 
project require?  Are those resources available?   

 Support county strategic goals – Would implementation of the project help move 
toward fulfillment of one or more county strategic goals as described in Performance 
Clackamas?   

 Support current initiatives – Does the project support or complement other significant 
county areas of focus?  Does it coincide with current county initiatives? 

 Consistency with state and regional requirements and parameters – Would the 
project, and the results of the project, meet any relevant legal requirements?  Does it 
comply with state and regional guidelines? 



 

 Result in change to Zoning & Development Ordinance (ZDO), Comprehensive 
Plan or other county planning documents – Does the project require long-range land 
use or transportation planning, or does it require attention from a different content area? 

 
Public Outreach 
 
Public outreach included a September 19, 2017, notice to Community Planning Organizations 
and Hamlets, other interested parties and other county departments to solicit project 
suggestions for inclusion in the work program.  A discussion was held at the Community 
Leaders Meeting in November 2017.   
 
The Planning Commission was updated on the input received to date on December 11, 2017. 
The Commission members discussed other suggestions they had for long-range planning 
projects in 2018-19.  In addition, the Board of County Commissioners discussed the draft 
2018-19 Long-Range Planning Work program recommendations at a BCC policy session on 
February 27, 2018. 
 
Community outreach about the Planning Commission’s March 12 and March 26 public 
meetings and opportunity for the public to comment, included a news release, social media 
(Facebook, Twitter and Nextdoor), flyers in public service lobbies, a notice on the county’s 
cable television channel reader board, posting on several county webpages (including the front 
page) and emails sent to CPOs, Hamlets and all those who submitted suggestions for the 
2018-19 work program. 
 
The written comments submitted during the outreach process are included in Attachment B.  
The minutes from the Planning Commission meetings on March 12th and March 26, 2018 are 
included in Attachment C. 
 
Recommended Projects 
 
A total of 43 projects were submitted for consideration.  After receiving public input, the 
Planning Commission recommended 14 projects for the 2018-19 Long-Range Planning Work 
Program -- seven with a land use focus and seven with a transportation focus.  Two additional 
transportation planning projects may begin near the end of the 2018-19 fiscal year if grant 
funding requests are successful.     
 
Attachment A includes the list of projects submitted for consideration for the work program as 
well as the Planning Commission Long-Range Planning Work Program Recommendations for 
2018-19 – April 17, 2017  
 
The Planning Commission heard from several people who provided input on the following 
projects. 
 

 Desire to have a project that addresses the safety concerns and streetscape plans 
implemented along US 26 through Rhododendron (T-6) 

 Opposition to the short-term rental project (L-4) 



 

 Interest in including project to enable small scale manufacturing and production (NRD) 

 Interest in reinstating the Heritage Tree Program and strengthening the protection of 
heritage trees (new project) 

 Support for the marijuana ordinance amendment and interest in additional protection of 
farm land (L-3) 

 Concerns about the impact of the Arndt Road Goal Exception alignment change and its 
implications inside the city of Canby (T-4) 

 

In response to public input, the Planning Commission recommendation includes a project to 
apply for funding to address the issues raised by ODOT related to the US 26 sidewalks and 
crossings projects that are included in the Villages at Mt Hood Pedestrian and Bikeway 
Implementation Plan (T-6).  In addition, the Planning Commission requested that access 
alternatives be explored as a part of the Arndt Road goal exception project (T-4). 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS (current year and ongoing): 
 
Is this item in your current budget?  YES  NO 
 
The 2018-19 Long-Range Planning Work program will be funded through the 2018-19 budget 
process. 
 

What is the cost? 4.5 FTE What is the funding source? General Fund and Road Fund 
 

The development of the annual work program is timed to provide a basis for budget 
discussions for the upcoming fiscal year. It is projected that there will be 2.75 FTE of land use 
planning staff time and approximately 1.75 FTE of transportation planning staff time needed for 
the work program in 2018-19.   
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT: 
 

 How does this item align with your Department’s Strategic Business Plan goals? 
  

The Long-Range Planning Work Program supports the goal of providing “plan 
development (updates to the Comprehensive Plan, Transportation System Plan and 
Zoning & Development Ordinance), analysis, coordination and public engagement 
services to residents; businesses; local, regional and state partners, and County 
decision-makers so they can plan and invest based on a coordinated set of goals and 
policies that guide future development.” 
 

 How does this item align with the County’s Performance Clackamas goals? 

The Long-Range Planning Work Program aligns with the following Performance 
Clackamas Strategic Priorities: 

o Build public trust through good government 

o Grow a vibrant economy 



 

o Build a strong infrastructure 

o Ensure safe, healthy and secure communities 

o Honor, utilize, promote and invest in our natural resources 
 
LEGAL/POLICY REQUIREMENTS: 
There are no identified legal requirements for adoption of the annual long-range planning work 
program.  However, it is the county’s policy to conduct an annual outreach process and public 
meeting before the Planning Commission prior to Board approval of the work program. 
 

PUBLIC/GOVERNMENTAL PARTICIPATION: 
Public outreach for the Long-Range Planning Work Program was conducted during September 
2017 through March 2019.  Public meetings with the Planning Commission occurred on March 
12, 2018 and March 26, 2018. 
 

OPTIONS: 
1. Authorize the Long-Range Planning Work Program as recommended by the Planning 

Commission 
2. Authorize the Long-Range Planning Work Program with amendments 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Staff respectfully recommends that the BCC authorize the Long-Range Planning Work 
Program as recommended by the Planning Commission 
 

ATTACHMENTS: 
 

Attachment A:  Planning Commission Long-Range Planning Work Program Recommendations 
for 2018-19, April 17, 2018 
Attachment B:  Exhibit List and Documents submitted to the Planning Commission 
Attachment C:  Planning Commission Minutes March 12 and March 26, 2018 
 
SUBMITTED BY:  
 
Division Director/Head Approval _________________ 
Department Director/Head Approval ______________ 
County Administrator Approval __________________   
 
 

For information on this issue or copies of attachments, please contact Karen Buehrig @ 503-
742-4683 

 



Department of Transportation & Development 

Planning Commission Long-Range Planning Work Program Recommendations for 2018-19 
April 17, 2018 

County strategic goals:  1) Grow a Vibrant Economy; 2) Build a Strong Infrastructure; 3) Ensure Safe, Healthy and Secure Communities; 4) Honor, Utilize, Promote and Invest in Our Natural Resources, and 5) Build Public Trust Through Good Government 

INTRODUCTION 

Every year, county long-range planning staff focus on high-priority projects that have been suggested by staff, 
other county departments, the Board of Commissioners, community groups and/or members of the public.  The 
process to select projects for 2018-19 began in fall 2017, when the public and county departments were invited to 
submit ideas by Nov. 31, 2017.  This opportunity was publicized through news releases, the county’s quarterly 
newsletter, social media and emails. 

In December and January, staff evaluated and prioritized the suggested projects and current projects that may 
carry over to the next year based on the following criteria: 

 Staff and financial resources / efficiency – How much staff time and funds would the project require?  Are
those resources available?

 Support county strategic goals – Would implementation of the project help move toward fulfillment of
one or more county strategic goals as described in Performance Clackamas?  If so, which one(s)?

 Support current initiatives – Does the project support or complement other significant county areas of
focus?  Does it coincide with current county initiatives?

 Consistency with state and regional requirements and parameters – Would the project, and the results of
the project, meet any relevant legal requirements?  Does it comply with state and regional guidelines?

 Result in change to Zoning & Development Ordinance (ZDO), Comprehensive Plan or other county
planning documents – Does the project require long-range land use or transportation planning, or does it
require different methods and/or attention from a different content area?

An overview of the potential projects for 2018-19 was provided to the Board of County Commissioners on 
February 27.  Public input was received at Planning Commission meetings on March 12 and 26, 2018.  Funding for 
the selected projects will be included in the county’s budget for the 2018-19 fiscal year, which begins July 1, 2018. 

LAND USE PLANNING PROJECTS RECOMMENDED FOR 2018-19

# Project Description Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
Estimated Staff Time 
(full-time equivalent 

– FTE)

County Strategic 
Goal Supported 

L-1 Zoning and 
Development 

Ordinance (ZDO) Audit 

Continue and complete multi-year ZDO audit – Section 700: Special Districts; Section 200: 
Definitions; possible renumbering / reorganization of entire document.  Research, write / 
revise code; public notice and outreach; public hearings (Planning Commission, County 
Commissioners); adopt text amendments to ZDO and, as needed, Comprehensive Plan. 

Planning & Zoning Division This is expected to be the final year of the ZDO 
audit.  

1.0 FTE Goal 5 

L-2 Park Avenue Station 
Area Development & 

Design Standards 

In partnership with the McLoughlin Area Plan Implementation Team (MAP-IT), work with 
a consultant to develop and implement a community outreach program on commercial 
and multifamily design and development standards, and residential protection, and to 
assess the livability of adjacent residential neighborhoods 

MAP-IT, Oak Lodge CPO, 
Jennings Lodge CPO, Oak 
Lodge Legacy, Planning & 

Zoning Division 

Applying for a grant for this program was in the 
2017-18 Work Program.  That was successful, and 
work began in early 2018. 

0.20 FTE Goals 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 

L-3 Marijuana Ordinance 
Amendment 

Limit the number of Oregon Liquor Control Commission marijuana production licenses 
and Oregon Health Authority medical marijuana registrations allowed per property. 

Planning & Zoning Division Will require individual notice to owners of property 
in the affected zoning districts 

0.25 FTE Goals 3, 5 

L-4 Short-Term Rentals in 
Single-Family 

Residential Zones 

Revise the ZDO to allow short-term rentals (e.g., Airbnb) in single-family dwellings Planning & Zoning Division Will require extensive coordination with other 
departments (building codes, septic, tourism, etc.) 
and include robust public outreach. 

0.5 FTE Goals 1, 3, 5 

L-5 Revise Policies on 
Changes in Low-

Density Residential 
Zones 

Amend Comprehensive Plan policies for applying different low-density residential zones 
(R-2.5 through R-30).  A recent Land Use Board of Appeals decision is inconsistent with 
the way the county has applied these policies; and the community and the Board have 
expressed interest in limiting up-zoning in low density residential areas. 

Planning & Zoning Division, 
Jennings Lodge CPO, Oak 

Grove Community Council 

This is a top priority from McLoughlin Area Plan, 
Phase II: “modify existing ZDO to better protect, 
enhance and preserve neighborhoods from up-
zoning and incompatible development.” 

0.20 FTE Goals 1, 5 

L-6 Accessory Dwelling 
Unit Regulations for 

Rural Areas 

Develop and adopt language for the Zoning & Development Ordinance to allow ADUs in 
rural zoning districts to the extent enabled by changes to state law. 
Change code to allow extensive use of ADU’s, but possibly with a sunset clause, to help 
with current housing issues. 

Planning & Zoning Division 

Planning Commissioner 
Mark Fitz 

Needed to implement HB 3012 and SB 1051, 
approved in 2017.  More details expected from 2018 
legislative session. 

0.20 FTE Goals 1, 3, 5 

L-7 Housing Needs 
Assessment and 
Buildable Lands 

Inventory 

Prepare countywide needs assessment with in-depth analysis of current and future 
affordable, workforce and other housing options, in compliance with Oregon Planning 
Housing Goal 10; countywide buildable lands analysis; work with Clackamas County 
Coordinating Committee (C4); support Homeless and Housing Affordability Task Force. 

County / C4 Metro 
Subcommittee 

Will require staff support as technical advisors. 
Comprehensive Plan/ZDO amendments may not be 
required in 2018-19. 

0.2 FTE Goals 1, 3, 5 

ATTACHMENT A
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TRANSPORTATION PLANNING PROJECTS RECOMMENDED FOR 2018-19  
 

# Project Description Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
Estimated Staff Time 
(full-time equivalent 

– FTE) 

County Strategic 
Goal Supported 

T-1 Safe Routes to 
Schools (SRTS) 

Develop SRTS action plans for four schools in order to increase safety for children, 
parents and others going to and from schools. Involves education and outreach, research 
and analysis, and writing plans. 

Transportation Planning 3rd year of 3-year grant;  12 schools total, or an 
average of 4/year 

 

0.3 FTE Goals 2, 3 
 

T-2 Damascus Area 
Transportation Needs 
 

Review current plans for transportation projects on county roads in unincorporated area 
formerly in the city of Damascus and outside Happy Valley’s planning jurisdiction, and 
identify or develop needed projects to include in the county’s Transportation System 
Plan (TSP).  Will involve public notice and outreach, public hearings, and adopting 
Comprehensive Plan amendments 

Transportation Engineering 
& Construction 

Happy Valley received a $400,000 Metro 2040 grant 
for the Pleasant Valley / North Carver Comp Plan. 

 

0.5 FTE  
 

Goals 1, 2 

T-3 Canby Ferry Toll 
Bridge Feasibility 

Study 

Analyze the feasibility of replacing the Canby Ferry with a toll bridge at the current ferry 
location, with a focus on traffic analysis, toll operations and administration, and financial 
feasibility. 

Transportation Engineering 
& Construction 

The Canby Ferry provides daylight service across the 
Willamette River for $4 per trip, with relatively low 
use, at a cost of approximately $400,000/year.  

0.2 FTE  
 

Goals 1, 2 

T-4 Arndt Road Extension 
Goal Exception 

Explore alignment options and undertake, as necessary, development of a goal exception 
to support the crossing of the Molalla River in relation to the Board of Commissioners 
goal to provide access from I-5 to the city of Canby.  Includes exploring alignment 
options, completing cost estimates, discussing cost and funding sources with Canby and 
updating the goal exception for alignment. 

Transportation Planning No current funding source. 
 

0.1 FTE land use  
0.3 FTE transportation  

 

Goals 1, 2 

T-5 Stafford Area 
Preliminary 

Infrastructure 
Feasibility Analysis 

Study potential demands that various levels of urban growth would have on sewer, 
water, storm water and transportation infrastructure in the Stafford area, and how those 
demands would impact neighboring cities.  Recommend appropriate future jurisdictional 
responsibility of areas within Stafford.   

Transportation Planning Final reserves decision expected before 2018 
legislative session.  Funding extended through 2018 

 

0.2 FTE  
 

Goals 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 

T-6 Coordinate TGM 
Quick Response 

application -  
Rhododendron  

Coordinate with the Oregon Department of Transportation Transportation and Growth 
Management (TGM) Quick Response Program and the Rhododendron CPO to develop a 
project application to address the design concerns identified by ODOT in Appendix 3 of 
the Mt. Hood Villages Pedestrian & Bicycle Implementation Plan. 

Rhododendron CPO While the CPO originally asked for help with a 
community visioning plan, staff recommends 
focusing on actions that will specifically work to 
prepare the capital projects to implement sidewalks 
and pedestrian crossings of Hwy 26 forward into the 
design process.  The first step is to address the 
concerns identified by ODOT. 

0.1 FTE 

 

Goals 1 & 2 
 

T-7 Barton Park Complex 
Master Plan 

Provide long-range planning support to develop a master plan to ensure coordination 
and best use of the various facilities and amenities at the complex to meet the long-term 
needs of current and future users.  
 

County Parks Division Barton Park, is accessible off SE Barton Park Road 
and provides a connection to the Cazadero Trail. It 
has a Transportation Maintenance storage facility, 
Barton Sand & Gravel Pit reclamation, 6-acre 
Fandrich property, a ticket booth and property 
owned by Metro.   

0.3 FTE Goals 2 & 4 
 

 
The following projects are recommended for 2018-19 if funding becomes available.  Funds are being actively sought for both projects. 

T-8 Lake Oswego – Oak 
Grove Ped/Bike 

Bridge over 
Willamette River 
Feasibility Study 

Identify feasible bridge locations; work with regional state and federal partners to 
determine scope and special studies needed, and to identify appropriate roles and 
contributions to the project; develop funding plan for construction, operations and 
maintenance; conduct public outreach to gauge community opinion about the project. 

Transportation Planning This is in Tier 2 of the county’s Transportation 
System Plan (TSP) and in the 2018 update of the 
Metro Regional Transportation Plan for fiscally-
constrained projects.  The county’s Ped/Bike 
Advisory Committee recommends it as the highest 
priority project from the Clackamas area.  Active 
Transportation grant funds are being pursued. 

.25 FTE Goals 1, 2, 3 

T-9 Transit Planning for 
Clackamas County 

Seek funding (perhaps TGM) to develop strategies, actions and tools to make transit 
more usable in the County. 

Transportation Planning Result of talks on Regional Transit Strategy and 
TriMet Service Enhancement Plans. 

0.2 FTE Goals 1, 2, 3 
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PROJECTS NOT RECOMMENDED FOR 2018-19 
 

For future consideration (if time and money are available) 

# Name Description  Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
NRA Development Review Performance 

Measures 
 

Research impacts of implementing additional performance measures for sidewalks, 
bikeways, transit and safety. Include safety performance measures in Transportation 
Safety Action Plan (TSAP) project development.  Involves reviewing past development 
review applications, public outreach, and notice and hearings, if amendments are 
needed. 

Transportation Planning Held over from 2017-18, when no staff was available. 
 

NRB McLoughlin Boulevard Community 
Design Plan Framework 

Plan and develop a community design plan for the unincorporated area of McLoughlin 
Boulevard north of Gladstone and south of Milwaukie, as a follow-up to the Park 
Avenue Station Area Development and Design Standards project. 

 McLoughlin Area Plan Implementation 
Team 

 Oak Grove Community Council 

 Jennings Lodge CPO 

This may be appropriate in the future once the Park Avenue Station Area 
project is completed. 
 

NRC Molalla Forest Road Master Plan Develop a master plan for a new multi-use path along the former private logging road 
from Canby at SE 13th Avenue to S Macksburg Road to provide a place for people to 
walk, bike, horseback ride and in-line skate, and link to the Molalla Forest Road section 
in Canby that is now a multi-use path. 

City of Canby and Canby Bike/Ped 
Committee 

This is a City of Canby project.  We will continue to work with the city on this 
and watch for grant opportunities. 

NRD Enable Small-Scale Manufacturing 
and Production 

Amend ZDO to enable certain small-scale manufacturing and production in Community 
Commercial General Commercial districts. 

Oak Grove Community Council This is a good suggestion and could be broadened to include evaluation of 
how manufacturing/processing uses are regulated in all commercial zones.  
There is insufficient staff time available to consider this in 2018-2019 given 
other priorities, but staff recommends keeping it on the list for a future year’s 
work program. 

NRE Official Recognition of CPOs and 
Their Role in the Planning Process 
in the ZDO 

Amend the Zoning Ordinance to include official and formal recognition of Community 
Planning Organizations (CPOs) and their role as participants in the County’s planning 
process, similar to Washington County’s Community Development code, with its 
description and roles of major participants in the planning process. Community 
members in CPOs volunteer 100s of hours every year to help the County carry out State 
Goal 1 and public involvement in planning, as it relates to their communities, yet this 
role is not formally acknowledged or described in the Zoning Ordinance.  

CPO Summit Chapter 2 of the Comprehensive Plan, Citizen Involvement, speaks to the 
purpose and role of CPOs, and CPOs are mentioned many times in ZDO 1307, 
which regulates the land use review process.  However, it may be useful to 
review current text and ensure that it accurately and appropriately reflects the 
role of these important community groups. 

 

Portions to be completed as part of recommended projects 

# Name Description  Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
NRE Tree Canopy Preservation  Amend ZDO to add building limitations to protect tree canopies within a proposed 

development with over a specified percentage of tree canopy or number of trees/acre 

 Amend ZDO to require that on land with any acres with a specified percentage of tree 
canopy or number of trees/acre, any development must be submitted as a planned 
unit development with at least 20% of the treed land preserved in open space tracts. 

Jennings Lodge CPO ZDO sections that regulate tree preservation will be reviewed for consistency 
and clarity as part of the final phase of the ZDO audit.  New regulatory 
protections for trees are beyond the scope of the audit and could require 
broad public outreach to the extent that development rights would be 
curtailed. 

NRF Improve Natural Resource Area 
Protections  

Amend ZDO to better balance property rights with the need for strong natural resource 
area protection:  

 Require an alternatives analysis that leverages alternative design techniques to 
comply with applicable standards of the natural resource overlay district(s) without 
sacrificing development potential 

 Apply this analysis to development that proposes to encroach on buffers intended to 
protect resources in the natural resource overlay districts (FMC, HCA, WQRA, WRG, 
etc.) or regulated by ZDO Section 1002, Protection of Natural Features 

North Clackamas Urban Watersheds 
Council 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jennings Lodge CPO 

The ZDO sections that regulate these areas are scheduled to be reviewed for 
consistency and clarity as part of the final phase of the ZDO Audit.  However, 
new regulatory protections are beyond the scope of the audit and may 
necessitate broad public outreach to the extent that development rights would 
be curtailed. 
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 Amend 1002.04(A) to require development plans to incorporate a specific number of 
techniques from 1002.04(A), 1-10.  Amend ZDO to require tree preservation as 
provided in 1007.04 with roads planned around groves of trees to preserve them. 

# Name Description  Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
NRG Protect and Enhance Natural 

Habitat 
Identify strategies to protect and enhance existing natural habitat. 
 

Oak Grove Community Council The ZDO sections that regulate natural habitat protections will be reviewed for 
consistency and clarity as part of the final phase of the ZDO Audit.  However, 
new regulatory protections for wildlife habitat are beyond the scope of the 
audit and would necessitate broad public outreach and compliance with 
Statewide Planning Goal 5. 

NRH Improve Public Participation in 
Land Use Planning and 
Development Review 

Amend ZDO to add language to improve public participation and resource protections.   Oak Grove Community Council The procedural standards of the ZDO were reviewed and amended in an 
earlier phase of the ZDO Audit.  The ZDO provides for extensive public notice, 
CPO involvement and the opportunity to appeal all Type II land use 
applications to the Land Use Hearings Officer.  

NRI Improve Wetlands Protections  Amend ZDO 1011.02(A) to add wetlands, including recharge areas, so that wetlands 
identified as open space by the Comprehensive Plan are provided with the same 
protections as other open space resources in the urban area. 

North Clackamas Urban Watersheds 
Council 

Inconsistent ZDO wetlands references will be evaluated as part of the ZDO 
Audit.  Protections can be clarified if they are consistent with the 
Comprehensive Plan and our Goal 5 program for open space.  

NRJ Protect Neighborhood Character Amend the ZDO to require that new development protect the character of existing low 
density neighborhoods, or provide a mechanism for neighborhoods to define their 
character and require that development be compatible with the identified character 

Jennings Lodge CPO Since state law does not permit urban area housing to be subject to 
discretionary approval criteria, this would have to be implemented through 
clear and objective standards such as setbacks, building height, lot coverage 
and architectural standards.  A neighborhood could help define its character, 
but ultimately the Board would have to adopt any regulatory development 
requirements. 

NRK Neighborhood Affordability and 
Development Compatibility 

Amend the ZDO to protect the existing character of low- and medium-density 
neighborhoods through standards for lot size, lot coverage, floor area ratios, percentage 
of impervious surfaces, building materials, windows and doors, building heights and 
building orientation on the lot. 

McLoughlin Area Plan Implementation 
Team 

[Similar to project above, but with a different approach.] 
Would require extensive public outreach because it would limit the types of 
improvements property owners can make to their homes and land.  To the 
extent that land divisions would be precluded, setbacks increased, etc., 
individual property owner notice would be required.  Implementation would 
increase administrative review time for building permits and submittal 
requirements for permit applicants. 

 

Not long-range planning or not county long-range planning 

# Name Description  Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
NRL Intergovernmental Agreement 

(IGA) with Milwaukie 
Revise IGA between the County and City of Milwaukie City of Milwaukie Administrative task, not planning 

NRM Update Employment Lands 
Inventory 

Coordinate with Business & Community Services on the development of the Clackamas 
County Employment Lands Strategy which will prioritize the marketability of 
employment lands throughout the county. 

Business & Community Services BCS project that Planning can support, as it has in the past. 

NRN Identify New Opportunities for 
Recreational and Open Space 

Incorporate a mechanism into the ZDO or into the regular work of staff to routinely 
assess private land that becomes available on the market for its suitability in meeting 
the open space and recreation needs of current and future residents. 
 

 Oak Grove Community Council  

 Jennings Lodge CPO 

We have no identified funding source to acquire land for open space and 
recreation.  North Clackamas Parks & Recreation District is the designated 
parks provider for most of the unincorporated urban area.  The ZDO, which 
applies to development proposals, would not be the appropriate way to 
require county staff to assess land for acquisition. 

NRO Comprehensive Plan for 
Damascus Area 

Adopt an urban comprehensive plan for the Damascus area to allow for greater 
development opportunities. 

Chris Flury, Damascus resident The Damascus transportation system plan is underway, and Happy Valley is 
taking the lead on land use planning. 

NRP Borland Road / Willamette Falls 
Drive Improvements 

Develop bike paths along Borland Road and Willamette Falls Drive to improving bike 
safety on surrounding roads.  Create safe tourist loops from Highway 43 to Willamette 
Falls Road/Borland Road to Stafford Road and back along Highway 43. 

Stacey Krish, West Linn resident This is implementation, not planning.   
 

NRQ Eliminate Homelessness End homelessness to enhance quality of life in the area Dianne Pharo This is beyond what can be undertaken in a single year, but the recommended 
housing affordability project is one step in this direction.  
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NRR Borland /Ek Road/ Stafford Road 
Active Transportation Plan 

Plan for/provide additional active transportation options in this area. Planning Commissioner Gail Holmes This is in the current Active Transportation Plan.  Connects with Project T6 on 
Stafford. 

 
Miscellaneous 

# Name Description  Source of Proposal Staff Comments 
NRS Underground Infrastructure Plan extensive underground parking under new construction; consider requiring other 

infrastructure (mass transit, electrical grid, major highways) to be placed underground.   
Dianne Pharo Would be part of a larger, regional discussion. 

 

NRT Public Input on Stormwater Plans Amend the ZDO to require jurisdictional storm water authority comments on the storm 
water plan to be submitted with a land use application or at least prior to public 
hearing.   

Jennings Lodge CPO Would require coordination with Water Environment Services and Oak Lodge 
Water Services, and would increase some applicants’ land use application 
costs due to the need to design the surface water management system.  Now 
an applicant must submit a preliminary feasibility statement from the surface 
water management regulatory authority, but the authority can determine the 
degree to which the system must be designed in order to issue the statement. 

NRU Involve Watersheds Councils in 
Land Use Application Review 

Amend the ZDO to require that recognized watersheds councils be:  

 Asked to comment in pre-application conference packets for proposed Type II and III 
procedures within 500 feet of a FMD, HCA, WQRA or WRG, or for any subdivision 
proposal in the council’s boundary. 

 Notified of applications requiring Type II and III reviews within 500 feet of a FMD, 
HCA, WQRA or WRG, or for any subdivision proposal in the council boundary. 

North Clackamas Urban Watersheds 
Council 

The ZDO allows the Planning Director to implement these requests; but we do 
not solicit comments for pre-application conferences from entities other than 
those with regulatory authority over the proposed development or cities that 
may potentially annex the site.  The purpose of these conferences is to advise 
the applicant of the standards and processes that will apply to review of their 
proposal.  Wider notice is provided once an application is filed. 

NRV Car Sharing Update code, etc. to make the county as welcoming as possible to car-sharing programs. Mark Fitz, Planning Commissioner Not part of County Code. 

NRW Commercial Land Up-zone rural land to commercial land to combat the severe shortage of commercial 
property. 

Mark Fitz, Planning Commissioner State law restricts the County’s ability to rezone land for commercial use in 
rural areas. 

NRX Doggy Daycare Add doggy daycare facilities to the Zoning & Development Ordinance. Mark Fitz, Planning Commissioner 
 

This is allowed in some commercial districts. Staff believes the issue here is 
allowing it on rural residential property, which would require significant 
amendments to the County’s home occupation or dog kennel standards. 

NRY Ensure Livability Infrastructure to 
Support New Development 

Amend the ZDO with a formula to require large subdivisions to provide for local park 
land or open space 

Jennings Lodge CPO This would require legal analysis to avoid a Constitutional taking and 
coordination with North Clackamas Parks and Recreation District because new 
dwellings already pay a systems development charge for parks and “double 
dipping” may be problematic.  NCPRD presumably would have to assume 
maintenance responsibility for the new parks and open space.  Density 
transfer in exchange for parks dedication, a current option, could be 
considered as an alternative to loss of dwelling units.  

NRZ Marijuana Ordinance 
Amendment 

Amend the ZDO to extend the operating hours for marijuana retailers from the current 10 
am to 9 pm to the Oregon Liquor Control Commission (OLCC) allowed hours of 7 am to 10 
pm 

Michael Budd, Mt. Hood Cannabis 
Company (7 am to 9 pm);  Mario 
Mamone, Maritime Café (8 am to 10 pm) 

When adopting marijuana regulations, the Board considered whether to allow 
the same hours as the OLCC and decided the restricted hours were sufficient. 
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Ex. 
No. 

Date 
Received 

Author or source Subject & Date of document 

1 9/28/17 Rick Cook Comment on work program 

2 9/29/17 Dennis Egner, City of Milwaukie Suggestion for a work program project 

3 11/09/17 Chris Flury Suggestion for a work program project 

4 11/10/17 Dianne Pharo Suggestions for work program projects 

5 11/10/17 

12/12/17 

2/27/18 

Steven G. Graeper, 

Rhododendron CPO 

Suggestion for a work program project 

6 11/11/17 Stacey Krish Suggestion for work program projects 

7 11/28/17 Matilda Deas, City of Canby Suggestion for a work program project 

8 11/29/17 Karen Bjorklund, CPO Summit Suggestion for a work program project 

9 11/29/17 

2/27/18 

Karen Bjorklund, Jennings Lodge 

CPO 

Suggestions for work program projects 

10 11/30/17 Baldwin van der Bijl, Oak Grove 

Community Council 

Suggestions for work program projects 

11 1/24/18 Michael Budd Suggestion for a work program project 

12 1/29/18 Mario Mamone Suggestion for a work program project, 

1/23/18 

13 Undated Joseph P. Edge, North Clackamas 

Urban Watersheds Council 

Suggestion for work program projects 

14 Undated Terry J. Gibson, MAP-IT Suggestion for work program projects 

15 3/2/18 Elizabeth Davidson Question about work program 

16 3/2/18 Yvonne McVay Suggestion for work program project 

17 3/5/18 Amanda Gresen Suggestion for work program project, 2/21/18 

18 3/7/18 Steven G. Graeper, 

Rhododendron CPO 

Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

19 3/8/18 Brigette Romeo, Still Creek Inn Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

20 3/8/18 Sara Pool Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

21 3/9/18 Kyle Hardin Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

22 3/10/18 Marti Bowne Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

23 3/12/18 Mark Seder, Seder Architecture + 

Urban Design 

Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

24 3/22/18 Albert Notz, Dewey Farms, LLC Instagram photos of cannabis farm 

construction 

25 3/22/18 Steven G. Graeper, 

Rhododendron CPO 

Testimony in support of Rhododendron Plan 

26 3/26/18 Amanda Gresen Information about revitalizing the Heritage 

Tree Program 

27 3/26/18 Andrea Warnock Concerns about Arndt Road Extension Goal 

Exception 
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Ex. 
No. 

Date 
Received 

Author or source Subject & Date of document 

28 4/9/18 Michael Budd Request to expand hours of marijuana 

dispensaries 
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Buehrig, Karen

From: Steven Graeper <rhodycpo@comcast.net>
Sent: Thursday, March 22, 2018 4:14 PM
To: Buehrig, Karen
Cc: McCallister, Mike; Hughes, Jennifer; Gonzales, Lorraine; Humberston, Kenneth
Subject: Re: PC Memo regarding Rhody March 19
Attachments: PC Memo regarding Rhody March 19.docx; ATT00001.htm

Importance: High

Follow Up Flag: Follow up
Flag Status: Completed

Karen, 
 
In answer to the last question in your attached email, YES, you will most definitely see me Monday night at the 
held over Planning Commission meeting. 
 
In response to the memo being added to the Planning Commission packet… 
 
I’m not a planner, so I am not well versed in "Planning Speak". I don’t know the proper protocols to follow, nor 
is there a "Procedures Manual" for citizens to follow in order to navigate through some very confusing county 
bureaucracy . What I do know is that the community of Rhododendron is ready to enter the next phase of 
planning for safety improvements in Rhododendron. What I also know, is that as a volunteer community leader 
and community member, and someone who is not well versed in planning protocol at the county level, I am 
desperately trying to work within a very confusing system and only know what I am being told by county and 
other officials. 
 
Early in our effort the Rhododendron CPO and Rhody Rising subcommittee realized that some funding would 
be needed to begin the planning process in order to plan for and accomplish our goals. We have come within 
$1250 of our $10,000 Fund Raising Goal in a Grass Roots effort to help fund the early stages of planning. In 
our eyes, that’s a huge accomplishment. The community is behind us, which is witnessed by the average 
contribution being only $135.00. We have also attempted to get funds by applying to the ODOT TGM Grant 
program, but we were turned down because we were not a "Governmental Entity". We then asked, "How do we 
become a part of a Governmental Entity?" 
 
On April 24, 2017, the Rhody Rising committee held a Strategic Planning meeting to help us determine the 
steps necessary. ALL major stakeholders were invited; ODOT, US National Forest, Mt. Hood Transportation 
Alliance, and Clackamas County. All attended, with the exception of Clackamas County. We were told at that 
Strategic Planning meeting, by Gail Curtis, Sr. Planner for ODOT, and a major participant in The Villages at 
Mt. Hood Pedestrian and Bikeway Implementation Plan that we could not move forward without Clackamas 
County’s support. We again asked, "How do we gain that support?" We were told that the only way to gain 
county support and become a part of a "Governmental Entity" is to be placed on the county work program.  
 
In subsequent meetings with Lori Mastrantonio-Musser and her replacement Scott Hoelscher, County 
Planning,  Rick Gruen, County Parks,  Catherine Grubowski-Johnson, County Business and Economic 
Development, and other county personnel, to a person we were always being told we needed to be on the county 
work program. And again we asked, "How do we do that?" 

Karenbue
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It wasn’t until Loraine Gonzales’ request to submit projects for the 2018-19 Work Program that Clackamas 
County Planning has even acknowledged that they knew anything about the Rhody Rising effort. We have 
asked numerous times for Clackamas County’s support in our effort, but have been told that CC cannot devote 
any portion of an FTE to our effort, because we are not on the work plan.  So, we submitted a request to be on 
the 2018-19 Work plan. 
 
After submission of the request, DTD wanted clarification of what we were asking. We thought we clarified our 
request. Then, prior to the March 12 Planning Commission meeting, we were being told, again in "Planning 
Speak" that the Rhododendron CPO/Rhody Rising submittal to be added to the 2018-19 DTD Long Range 
Planning Work Program is not being recommended.  
 
Then, during and after the March 12 Planning Commission meeting it was pointed out that the Rhody Rising 
effort didn’t necessarily need to be on the work program to move forward. 
 
And now, we’re being told that county planning staff is supporting, "a project on the work program focused 
on coordinating with ODOT, the TGM Quick Response program, and the Rhododendron CPO to 
determine if a project can be developed to address ODOT design concerns regarding the crossing of Hwy. 
26 and the implementation of sidewalks through Rhododendron." 
 
Do you have any idea how confusing all this is? 
 
Your email of this afternoon was the first time we’ve heard of the TGM Quick Response program. The 
TGM  QR is very interesting! However, I read that in order to be considered for the TGM QR, the project, 
"must be sponsored by a governmental entity".  The Rhody Rising committee previously applied for TGM 
grant funds and, as I mentioned earlier, we were turned down because we are not a "Governmental Entity".  
 
All we are asking for is some help and guidance from the county to help us design a plan for improving the 
safety of our community for pedestrians and bikers in accordance to the already approved Villages at Mt. Hood 
Pedestrian and Bikeway Implementation Plan. We need the county’s help to establish a community identity 
that encourages economic development by the private sector. We need the county’s help in working with 
ODOT to mitigate traffic safety and speed concerns in Rhododendron and improve business ingress and egress. 
We need the county’s help to establish safer transit stops for both the Mt. Hood Express and the Bend 
Breeze.We need to be acknowledged and supported by the county, so we can apply for and hopefully attain 
some necessary grant funding to assist with this planning process. 
 
If these requests don’t fall under the DTD Transportation and Development Long Range work program, then 
where do they fall?  
 
In my novice opinion, I believe the memo to which you refer is going to be sufficient for us to at least continue 
the planning process. But, will this be viewed as support by a governmental agency if we go after a TGM Grant 
again or is this merely a project to determine if support is warranted? 
 
I apologize if this sounds like a rant. It certainly is not meant to be. What I hope it describes are the feelings of 
frustration that the average volunteer citizen witnesses when trying to do the right things for their community. 
 
Very sincerely, 
 
Steve  
 
Steven G. Graeper, President 

Karenbue
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Rhododendron CPO 
P.O. Box 33 
Rhododendron, OR   97049 
rhodycpo@comcast.net 
503-939-5220 
 
Only through participation can we effect change 
 
On Mar 22, 2018, at 11:48 AM, Buehrig, Karen <KarenB@co.clackamas.or.us> wrote: 
 
Steve‐ 
  
Attached is a memo we are including with the Planning Commission packet for Monday’s Planning Commission meeting.
  
In the memo, we let the Planning Commission know that staff does support a project on the work program focused on 

coordinating  with ODOT, the TGM Quick Response program and the Rhododendron CPO to determine if a project can be developed 

to address ODOT design concerns regarding the crossing of Hwy 26 and the implementation of sidewalks through Rhododendron. 

Here is a link to more information about the TGM Quick Response program  

http://www.oregon.gov/lcd/tgm/Pages/quickresponse.aspx 

In my initial conversations with Ali Turiel, she had some reservations because there isn’t funding identified for a full 
capital project, but she did say that there may be a good connection with the Mt Hood Express and the need to improve 
their transit stop and facilities.  Identifying funding for the transit stop improvements is more likely to occur in the near 
term than a full sidewalk implementation project.  Anyway, while getting a project through the TGM Quick Response 
isn’t guaranteed, they also haven’t totally closed the door.  It is an opportunity to tease out a few of the key design 
concerns raised by ODOT during the Villages at Mt Hood Pedestrian and Bikeway Implementation plan project.  Here is a 
link to ODOT’s specific concerns. 

http://www.clackamas.us/engineering/documents/villageplan_app3.pdf 

Let me know if you have any questions.  Will I see you Monday night? 

Karen 

  

Karen Buehrig 

Transportation Planning Supervisor 

  

Clackamas County 

150 Beavercreek Road 

Oregon City, OR  97045 

503-742-4683   karenb@clackamas.us 
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PLANNING COMMISSION 
MINUTES 

March 12, 2018 
6:30 p.m., DSB Auditorium  

Commissioners present:  Brian Pasko, Christine Drazan, Mary Phillips, Michael Wilson 
Commissioners absent:  Gail Holmes, Mark Fitz, John Gray, John Drentlaw, Tom Peterson 
Staff present:  Jennifer Hughes, Karen Buehrig, Mike McCallister, Darcy Renhard  

1. Acting Commission Chair Pasko called the meeting to order at 6:36 p.m.  There was no public comment on things 
outside of the agenda items.  Planning Commission members had no ex parte conflicts to disclose. 

Since there are only four commissioners present tonight, we will proceed with the meeting and take public 
testimony, but any recommendations will be deferred for two weeks. 

Karen Buehrig began discussing the 2018-2019 Long Range Planning Work Program.  We have worked with outside 
entities to put together a list of potential projects to work on for the next fiscal year.  The purpose of the meeting 
tonight is to allow the public to provide input and comments on what is being proposed.  The Work Program has 
been widely publicized through newspaper notices, social media, direct notification to CPOs, hamlets, and villages, 
as well as several other avenues of outreach. 

Last year the Planning Commission asked to have clear criteria for how projects move forward.  We looked at what 
kind of staffing would be necessary for each project as well as the work that would be required by other entities.  
Would the proposed project build off of other projects that we are already working on?  Will it result in a change to 
planning documents that the County works off of (Comp Plan, ordinance, County plans, etc.)?  The materials in the 
packet are a spreadsheet that shows the proposed work for 2018-2019 and how the different project meet the 
criteria.  The second document provides more information on the individual projects.  There were a total of 43 
projects submitted for consideration.  Staff is recommending that 14 of them move forward.  We do have additional 
FTE in Land Use Planning now because of new hires this last year, which means that there is approximately 2.75 
FTE of staff time available to work on these projects in the Land Use Planning Division and 1.5 FTE in the 
Transportation Planning Department. 

Jennifer Hughes said that Planning staff is recommending 7 project to move forward.  There has been additional 
public testimony received in support of the Rhododendron concept plan, which is on our list under “Future to be 
Considered Projects”.  There is also a recommendation for tree protections that could tie together with another 
project on the list. 

The first project that staff is recommending is completion of the ZDO audit, which we are once again moving on and 
making good headway.  The second project is for a grant project for the Park Avenue Station Development and 
Design Standards plan.  We may also be coming to the Planning Commission with yet another marijuana 
amendment to limit the number of marijuana production licensees allowed per property.  Currently, the way that 
people are putting these facilities in is having impacts that the public and the BCC are concerned about.  There is 
another project on the list (L-4) to address short term rentals in residential areas.  Staff has found that there is a 
lack of clarity on whether or not these are permitted, and if so, what kinds of restrictions should there be?  This 
would take a considerable amount of staff time because of the technical nature and the coordination with other 
entities that would be required.  Project L-5 would address the lack of clarity in the standards lot sizes within 
established residential zones in order to prevent upsizing and increased density.  L-6 and L-7 relate to the buildable 
lands inventory and affordable housing.  This is actually a top concern for the BCC right now.  There is a taskforce 
assigned to evaluate homelessness and housing affordability in the County.   

Commissioner Pasko asked for background on why the Rhododendron project wasn’t part of the proposed list for 
next year.  Jennifer replied that we are not entirely sure that this is a land use plan that they need, given that the 
necessary zoning is already in place.  The entire community is pretty much rural tourist commercial zoning, which 
already allows retail, commercial, parks, and a host of other uses.  What they may actually need is some money to do 
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something to improve the community feel that they are envisioning.  Karen reminded the Commission that we 
actually adopted the Villages at Mt. Hood bicycle plan at the end of 2016-2017.  That plan calls out exactly what it is 
the community wants as far as pedestrian facilities and connectivity.  One of the challenges that we face here is that 
ODOT has jurisdiction of the highway, as well as trying to design the facilities that the community wants.  There are 
two approaches that they can take.  One is to have developers do the improvements, the other is to initiate a capital 
project and acquire funding to do it. 

In response to a question from Commissioner Wilson, Jennifer provided a breakdown of how many steps and 
requirements there actually are in doing a code amendment, which is why it will take .25 FTE. 

The Transportation Planning Department has been working on the Safe Routes to School for 12 schools.  This 
project has had very positive impacts on the communities where it has been implemented so far.  The next area 
being discussed is the Molalla School District.  The second project on the Transportation Planning group is to 
address transportation needs in the Damascus area.  When Damascus disincorporated, the County had put together 
plans for roads that were not included inside the City of Damascus.  Now we find it necessary to go back and do an 
analysis of this area that is outside of the area that Happy Valley plans to incorporate.  The third project on the list is 
to do a feasibility analysis to see if it would be cost effective to build a toll bridge over the river instead of 
maintaining the Canby Ferry.  Project T-4 would consist of work on the Arndt Road extension that would provide a 
better freight route into the City of Canby.  This is a high priority for the BCC.  The fifth project in the Transportation 
list has been on the Work Program for a while, but we are still waiting for the conversations around the urban 
reserves to finish.  We were awarded money to look at the infrastructure needs in the Stafford area, it is just a 
waiting game now.  The sixth item on the list is an outcome of a previous project, and finally there is the Barton Park 
Master Plan.  Barton Park is located right next to the Cazadero Trail and a piece of property that is owned by Metro.  
We would like to do a coordinated project on these properties.  Another project that is listed as a potential project is 
the Land Oswego to Oak Grove/Willamette River Ped-Bike Bridge Feasibility Study.  There are challenges to doing 
this project, as one would assume.  It may be more appropriate for the 2019-2020 Work Program than the 2018-
2019, even if we were awarded funding.  All of the project on this list would require working with a consulting team 
except for T-6. 

Commissioner Phillips feels that promoting small scale manufacturing and production in Community Commercial/ 
General Commercial districts should happen sooner rather than later.  This could provide immediate benefit for 
both communities and businesses with these zones. 

Commissioner Pasko opened the hearing for public testimony. 

Melanie Farnsworth, Rhododendron – In December of 2016, the Commissioners approve the bike plan and 
elevated it as a priority because of the safety issues.  The Mt. Hood Express is doing a study of how many riders they 
have each year.  That number has increased exponentially over the past 5 years to around 66,000 riders in 2016-
2017.  They keep inviting the County to come to their CPO meetings and to participate, but nobody ever shows up 
because it is not on the Work Program.  She would like help with obtaining grant funding to change a lot of the 
egresses to the businesses as well as creating a designated bus stop for the Mt. Hood Express.  Karen explained that 
ODOT has to be involved for anything that proposes changes which may impact Hwy 26.  What needs to happen is 
that there needs to be a design change to the land use functions next to the highway.  She is not sure how you do 
that without a capital project, because it won’t happen through redevelopment. 

Joseph Edge, Oak Grove – Mr. Edge would like to speak largely in favor of the project brought forward by the MAP 
and Oak Grove.  He is also in favor of the Oak Grove/Lake Oswego pedestrian bridge.  His main reason for testifying 
tonight, though, is to speak to small scale manufacturing and short term rentals.  He would ask that project L-7 be 
removed from the list.  If short term rentals are allowed, then it decreases the availability of long term rental units 
that people need.  This only serves to exacerbate the current housing shortage issue.  If we are going to allow short 
term rentals, then it should be ADUs or a single bedroom, not an entire dwelling unit.  He would like to see the small 
scale manufacturing project (NRD) replace this one on the high priority list.  If small scale manufacturing, such as 
bakeries or brew pubs, were allowed in the commercial zones, it would serve to revitalize the McLoughlin area as 
well as Oak Grove.  Other communities would also see similar benefits. 
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Michelle Lamoreaux, Rhododendron – Ms. Lamoreaux said that the reason they asked to have the Rhododendron 
Community Plan added to the Work Program was because they were told by a previous commissioner that was 
what they needed to do.  Karen explained that it is challenging to find where this fits for the County as well.  How do 
we address the needs or take the steps that need to be taken, and then how do we coordinate with ODOT?  
Commissioner Pasko said that it sounds like they need help from the County to figure out what exactly to do to take 
that next step. 

Karen Bjorklund, Jennings Lodge – Ms. Bjorklund works with the Jennings Lodge CPO, who has partnered with 
the MAP implementation team.  Project L-5 is a nexus of the Jennings Lodge interests and MAPIT interests.  She 
would certainly support holding the line on densities as indicated in L-5, but she would also like to see additional 
things for consideration from the second and third lists.  She would like to see anything that is creating a danger to 
the public added to the list of priorities.  The prioritizing criteria should change to consider things that cannot be 
undone once they are done, or being able to identify whether or not there is funding/grants already available for 
projects.  She would also like higher priority for projects if having them added to the Work Program is the only way 
to get them done.  Two of the highest priorities for the Oak Grove residents are the tall trees and the large lots that 
add character to the neighborhood. 

Amanda Gresen, Milwaukie – The Heritage Tree Program should be reinstated.  It seems like it has faded away, 
but she feels that it should be an important part of the community.  She suggests that strong language be added to 
the program that would increase the protections.  She is willing to send an email to Planning staff detailing what she 
thinks are the important aspects that should be included in the program. 

The hearing is continued to March 26th at 6:30 pm. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:16 p.m. 
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PLANNING COMMISSION 
DRAFT MINUTES 

March 26, 2018 
6:30 p.m., DSB Auditorium  

Commissioners present:  Brian Pasko, Christine Drazan, Mary Phillips, Michael Wilson, Gail Holmes, Mark Fitz, John 
Gray, John Drentlaw 
Commissioners absent:  Tom Peterson 
Staff present:  Karen Buehrig, Mike McCallister, Darcy Renhard  

1. Acting Commissioner Drentlaw called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m.  There was no public comment on things 
outside of the agenda items.   

Tonight is a continuation of the March 12th meeting to review and discuss the proposed 2018-2019 Planning Work 
Program.  It is not a formal hearing, it is more of an informal public meeting.  We will continue to hear testimony if 
there are people who still wish to speak.  Commissioner Drentlaw asked that people not repeat testimony that they 
have already provided. 

Mike McCallister said that Karen Buehrig will be providing an update to the status of the Rhododendron project, and 
we just received a 200 page document regarding the heritage tree program. 

Karen explained that when we put together the original Work Program, we tried to figure out how the 
Rhododendron project would fit as a Planning project.  We spent time trying to figure out how we work with what 
the intent of the community is, and where we ended up was that it would need to move forward as a capital project.  
She spoke with representatives of ODOT and looked at Appendix 3 of the Comprehensive Plan.  There are a number 
of considerations that would need to occur before the crossings and other improvements could be made.  Their 
Quick Response program may have some funding.  She suggests that we add it into the Work Program and that we 
identify the issues that ODOT has singled out in order to move forward with finding funding in collaboration with 
the CPO.  This means that we are recommending removing project T-6 off of the Work Program.  Since there is no 
immediate urge to implement the ped-bike integration policies in the development review process, we are 
recommending that this Rhododendron project take its place as #T-6.  The scope of the project would include 
improved crossings, streetscapes, and sidewalks.  This would essentially be the first step into design.  We wouldn’t 
be moving forward with implementation until funding is available, but doing the work on the design aspect may 
help us get the needed funding.  This proposal also drills down on some of the concepts that are in the ped-bike plan 
so that we can move toward the next step of implementation, which is to find funding.  Commissioner Pasko asked 
the Rhododendron community is trying to just improve the pedestrian crossings and the bus stop.  This proposal 
isn’t necessarily about the entire plan.  Mike answered that they are trying to move this concept forward into a 
design phase. 

Ramona Notz, 3020 S. Shandell Rd., Molalla – Her property is zoned EFU.  Most of the land up the road from them 
is also zoned EFU, including the property at 11512 S. Barnards Rd.  These marijuana producers have covered what 
used to be fertile dairy land with huge concrete pads.  The fields are now concrete.  Concrete is starting to cover all 
of the farmland out there because of the marijuana operations.   

Al Notz, 3020 S. Shandell Rd., Molalla – They live by Morehouse Farms that has raised many crops over the years.  
They have commercial farm buildings on the property that are very nice.  Gingerich Farms are up the road from 
them and has acres and acres of blueberries.  Another clover farm and several hazelnut orchards are also nearby.  
There is a big nursery with 50-100 acres of nursery stock.  These farm operations all provide food, oxygen, and 
other benefits to the community.  Then, in between all of these farms that are good stewards of the land, you have 
300,000 square feet of steel framed structures that are built on concrete pads and are growing marijuana.  They are 
not even using the rich farm soils that these sites are on!!  They are destroying these soils!  They have no water 
rights, so they are going to have to truck the water in.  They are required to have around 50,000 gallons on site!  
There is already a lot of traffic on Barnards Road, and this marijuana farm will create approximately 250 more cars 
per day on the road with everyone who is associated with growing these crops.  Security has now become a serious 
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problem in the area.  There have been people shooting at and hitting cars travelling on Barnards Road near the 
Marquam intersection.  This property is located at 11512 Barnards Road.  What they are doing is not consistent 
with the other uses in the area.  It’s not even the property owner who is growing on this property, it is the 50 
businesses who rent space from them!  Barnards is a narrow farm road, so who is going to be responsible for the 
road improvements?  Mike McCallister pointed out project #L-3 on the Work Program.  This is a project that 
proposes to limit the number of production licenses per parcel.  We are not sure yet where it will end up, but it is 
something that we are going to take a close look at.  Although this won’t affect any existing licenses, it will have an 
impact on those that are approved after any amendments are made. 

Sylvia Handris, 13455 S. Leland Rd. – Ms. Handris is in support of putting limitations on the marijuana licenses.  
She lives next to marijuana operations that claimed they would only be 3500 square feet at the most.  Then they 
expanded again, and then again.  She can’t stand to work in her garden anymore because of the smell.  This has 
gotten way out of control, and there is so much marijuana being grown now that the value has decreased by half!  
This makes the growers turn again to the black market to sell their products because they still have to pay the 
taxes that are imposed on the industry.  There used to be a flowing stream throughout her property, which these 
marijuana growers have now dammed up.  They have huge propane tanks near the property line.  She has spoken 
with the fire bureau about her concerns.  She would ask that there be more accountability and regulation in the 
future.  Commissioner Pasko encouraged Ms. Handris to speak with State legislators and to contact other state 
agencies who may have authority to act on this as well. 

Amanda Gresen, 18004 SE Blanton St., Milwaukie – Ms. Gresen is here to speak in support of the heritage tree 
program.  She is requesting that the program be revitalized and become more of a valid program than just a feel-
good program.  She has five items that she would like to suggest as part of the program: 1. Provide direct 
protection by deeming it unlawful to remove a heritage tree once it has been designated; 2. Clackamas County 
establish a heritage tree volunteer committee; 3. Integrate the heritage tree protection language into the ZDO 
Section 1002; 4. Require protection of trees during construction and inspection, as well as providing guidelines for 
this; 5. Include language in the building permit checklist.  Currently developers are not required to identify what 
trees are there.  She has been speaking with the Historic Review Board and the Jennings Lodge History 
investigators who are interested in having members on this committee.  Commissioner Wilson asked what 
constitutes a heritage tree.  Ms. Gresen replied that either the specimen of the tree (size or rarity) or if it has a 
historic reference associated with it.  Commissioner Pasko noted that part of the Work Program is an audit of the 
ZDO, which does not include, but also doesn’t prevent, incorporating some of this language.  There may be an 
opportunity to get it added if you are willing to keep advocating for it. 

Mark Seder, 3219 NE Thompson, Portland – Mr. Seder’s firm works on community planning projects throughout 
Oregon.  He is very pleased to have the opportunity to provide input on the Rhododendron Community Plan.  
Originally he hoped to have the Community Plan added to the Work Program, but it sounds like the County has 
worked its way around doing that by moving forward with ODOT and pedestrian improvement projects.  Whether 
they move ahead with the TGM grant or Quick Response Program, he would like to see this move forward to make 
Rhododendron a real community. 

Steve Graeper, Rhododendron – Staff’s reconsideration of not having the project on the Work Program has been 
great news for him.  Commissioner Fitz asked why we are hearing this again if it was already adopted.  Mr. Graeper 
replied that the ped-bike plan was just the beginning.  It was only conceptual, and now they are moving to the 
design phase.  He was told that they can’t get a TGM grant because they are not a government agency.  They have to 
get Clackamas County on board with this project.  Essentially, the community is just asking for the County’s help to 
get funding and to start taking steps forward with designing.  They want to move from concept to design so that 
the project doesn’t just stall out. 

Andrea Warnock, 1023 NW 2nd Ave., Canby – Ms. Warnock is a member of the Canby Traffic Safety Commission.  
She is concerned about the proposed Arndt Road extension.  The negative impacts of this proposed project far 
outweigh the positive.  There are truck traffic concerns and safety concerns as well as the negative impacts on 
wildlife in the area that is designated for construction.  It would adversely affect property values and increase 
traffic on NW 3rd Avenue in Canby.  The Canby police exit their station right where the proposal runs, and more 
trucks would travel down 13th Avenue, which is already a concern for residents since there are two schools on that 
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road.  The amount of noise is also a concern.  There is a skate park located across from the police station and the 
industrial park.  They believe that this is an important part of the community, and removing it would be 
devastating for the local youth.  Wildlife would be impacted in the area west of their neighborhood and next to the 
police station.  There are many deer, birds, and even some bald eagles that come to the wetland area.  While she 
agrees that there are many positive aspects of this project, she still feels that the negative far outweigh the positive.  
Commissioner Pasko asked if she would be more comfortable if the language said that we would explore options 
for other possible routes, rather than specifically saying that we are going to do the Arndt Road project.  She 
replied that she would.  The City of Canby and Clackamas County would have to work together to determine where 
the funding would come from.  The goal exception language states that there must be no greater impact than the 
existing alignment has, so moving it much further away from where it is currently located would have a greater 
impact. 

Commissioner Drentlaw closed the public testimony portion of the hearing. 

Commissioner Holmes would like to see the small manufacturing in commercial zones moved forward with higher 
priority.  There are a lot of small businesses that would like to come in to the County and local cities, but the door 
gets slammed in their faces.  Mike explained that the Board has the discretion to move projects onto the 
“Recommended” list if they choose. 

Commissioner Phillips asked if the heritage tree program fell by the wayside because there is no longer an arborist 
on staff.  Mike explained that the County had the program from 2008-2016.  The program was always voluntary, it 
was never regulatory.  Over time there were little to no nominations for trees to be added.  In the last couple of 
years, there simply has not been any interest or nominations from the community.  The second thing to keep in 
mind is that if it were to be regulatory, the County would have to implement a tree cutting ordinance.  The County 
did that in 2010 and it ended up being really controversial.  We spent over a year meeting with various committees 
and there was never a common ground.  The BCC also decided about then that they did not want to keep anyone 
from meeting the minimum densities on their property.  Part of what we will look at in the audit are these sorts of 
things, but this doesn’t mean that we are necessarily going to do an ordinance rewrite for it.  Also, you have to be 
careful with some case law and that the standards are being clear and objective.  It could be looked at in 
combination with the audit, but writing the specific standards would be very work intensive. 

Commissioner Drentlaw would like to move the marijuana amendments up on the priority list.  Mike said that he 
thinks that the BCC may feel the same way, as well as the AUDs inside the UGB project.  Commissioner Fitz asked if 
it was advisable to do anything with marijuana since the BCC Chair asked the PC to not touch it for a couple of 
years.  Commissioner Drentlaw replied that the Planning Commission is an independent body that provides 
independent recommendations outside of what the BCC decides or says.   

Commissioner Holmes asked how project #NR-D would get pushed up for consideration.  Mike explained that it 
would require the Planning Commission, and subsequently the BCC, to prioritize it instead of another project. 

Commissioner Phillips would like to echo Commissioner Pasko’s recommendation for wording on the Arndt Road 
project. 

Commissioner Drazan asked if there were any comments on the Canby Ferry replacement bridge project.  Karen 
Buehrig answered that the Clackamas County transportation group maintains the ferry, which is very costly.  The 
project is only to find out what the costs would be if there were to be a toll bridge built across the river instead of 
maintaining the ferry.  The project would only ferret out the information, it is not to actually implement the project. 

Moving on to future projects, Commissioner Holmes would like to see small scale manufacturing moved up the 
priority list to replace short term rentals.  Commissioner Drazan would like to see the short term rentals project 
move forward.  This is an issue that has headway and is moving very quickly.  The County needs to get on top of it 
sooner rather than later.  It will be a revenue source, and the State has already approved regulations for temporary 
short term rentals.  We might as well regulate it since it is already happening.  The same issues apply to the small 
scale manufacturing amendments.  You have to look at all of this from a policy perspective. 
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Commissioner Pasko moved to recommend approval of the draft Work Plan, moving the I-3 marijuana ordinance 
and I-6 ADU projects to the top of the list, and to replace T-6 with the modified #NR-A as proposed by staff for the 
Rhododendron Plan, and to amend the wording for the Arndt Road project as discussed. 

Commissioner Holmes feels that there should be a minority report for #NR-D.  She hopes that this would be an 
important project to the BCC.  Commissioner Pasko suggested adding it to the list of projects to be added if funding 
becomes available.  He amends his motion to include moving #NR-D to a section that would be priority projects 
under land use, if resources become available.  He also recommends that we provide information to the EDC so that 
they are informed that this is out there.  Commissioner Phillips seconds the motion.  Ayes=8; Nays=0. Motion passes. 

Commissioner Pasko moved to approve the minutes from February 26th.  Commissioner Holmes seconded the 
motion.  Ayes=6 (Pasko, Wilson, Gray, Fitz, Drentlaw, Holmes), Nays=0, Abstain=2 (Phillips, Drazan.) 

Commissioner Pasko moved to approve the minutes from March 12th.  Commissioner Holmes seconded the motion.  
Ayes=8, Nays=0. 

Recruitment for the two vacant PC seats has closed.  We ended up with around 25 applications.  Interviews will be 
within the next couple of weeks. 

Commissioner Phillips will not be at the next meeting on May 14th . 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:37 p.m. 
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